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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of June 14, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Lentz, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter 


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of March 8, 2007 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the minutes of the March 8 meeting as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 4 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Jameel abstaining).

2. Approval of Draft Minutes of March 15, 2007 Special Meeting


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the minutes of the March 15 meeting as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and approved, 4 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Jameel abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter reported that the Planning Commission received several letters and emails regarding 355-357 Humboldt Road, a letter from Sunset Scavenger regarding the General Plan update for the Beatty Subarea, an announcement regarding the Baylands visioning process, staff memoranda regarding two sign review applications, and some miscellaneous communications.  He said the Planning Commission also received a thank-you letter from Dolores Gomez regarding the Commission’s recent decision regarding 418-420 Monterey Street.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
East of Ice House Hill, West of Caltrain; Baylands Interim Use Permit UP-5-07; Findings for denial of interim use permit and grading permit to stockpile ballast (rock supporting railway lines) for 5 years; Universal Paragon Corporation on behalf of Peninsula Corridor Joint Powers Board, applicant/owner; APN 005-162-320 (portion)


Community Development Prince noted the Planning Commission denied the conditional use permit for Caltrain to stockpile ballast rock on a parcel east of Ice House Hill.  He said staff followed up by preparing a draft resolution and findings reflecting this decision.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the applicant planned to appeal the decision, and Director Prince said he understood the applicant did not intend to appeal.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the public.  There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel moved, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, that the public hearing be closed.  The motion was carried unanimously and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel moved to deny the use permit and adopt the resolution and findings as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Hawawini stated that although he was absent from the last meeting when this application was discussed, he fully supported the Planning Commission’s action.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  355-357 Humboldt Road; Variance V-3-07, variance to allow lot line adjustment to reconfigure 4 lots to create two building sites and provide 5-ft. side setback for existing nonconforming duplex, resulting in vacant building site with less than 50-ft. standard width; Joel Diaz, applicant; Tami Quan, Dave Bostrom & Joel Diaz, owners; APN 007-313-180


Senior Planner Tune said the existing property at 355-357 Humboldt Road is 11,000 square feet and consists of four lots of record.  Rather than demolish the nonconforming duplex in the middle of the property, the applicant proposes to reconfigure the four lots as two building sites.  He noted that the applicant proposes adjusting the lot line in the center of the property to go around the existing building and provide a conforming 5-foot side setback.  As a result of the proposed adjustment, the 5,021-square-foot vacant parcel would have a width less than the 50-foot standard, necessitating approval of a variance.


Senior Planner Tune reviewed the findings necessary to grant a variance.  He said that in this case, the property is larger and deeper than the standard for two building sites.  To accommodate a long driveway on the steep slope, the existing building was shifted toward the middle of the property.  Providing a 5-foot side setback would make this lot less than 50 feet wide at its midpoint, although most of the parcel would be at least 50 feet wide.


Senior Planner Tune stated that the staff recommends approval of the variance, subject to certain conditions, including requiring any decks, porches, and eaves within the 5-foot side setback to comply with zoning requirements, and that Humboldt Road be widened to 20 feet in front of both proposed parcels.  


Senior Planner Tune reported that the Planning Commission has received letters from neighbors on both sides expressing concern about removal of a large oak tree from the vacant portion of the property.  He advised that removal of the tree would ordinarily require replacement with three new oak trees, which would be planted at the rear of the parcel.  Senior Planner Tune said two neighbors below the subject property expressed concern that the reconfiguration would allow a house to be built at the rear of the property, impacting their privacy.  Given the depth of the site, he noted, the Commission could impose a condition of approval requiring construction of a new fence at the rear and a 20-foot rear setback instead of the normal 10 feet.


Senior Planner Tune said the narrowest width of the vacant lot resulting from the adjustment would be approximately 41 feet.  He observed that the Municipal Code could be interpreted as allowing a building there with a 4.1-foot side setback rather than the 5-foot standard.  To address these concerns, he said, the Planning Commission could impose conditions in addition to those recommended in the staff report.  Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the alternatives drafted by staff.


Commissioner Lentz said he would not be taking part in the discussion or voting on this matter because he lived within 300 feet of the proposed development.  He left the dais and departed from the room.


Commissioner Maturo asked what process the City uses to determine the adequacy of utilities and services to the property.  Senior Planner Tune explained that staff forwards copies of the application to the appropriate utility companies and the Public Works Department.  He acknowledged that a neighbor expressed concern about the adequacy of the sewer system for the nonconforming duplex.  He advised that any new structure would have to connect to a public sewer, which may require extension of the existing sewer line on Humboldt Road to the front of the vacant building site, and then sewage would have to be pumped up to the sewer line.  Senior Planner Tune said he was not aware of any problems with water service to the property.


Commissioner Maturo noted the conditions of approval call for widening of Humboldt Road, and she asked if road widening would decrease the size of the lot.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the right-of-way is much wider than the improved street and provides sufficient room to accommodate the road without encroaching onto private property.


Commissioner Maturo asked if adjusting the lot lines to create a vacant lot with an unusual size and shape could provide justification for a future variance request.  Senior Planner Tune noted the alternate conditions drafted by the staff specify what setbacks would be required, particularly along the sides of the vacant lot.  He pointed out that even at its narrowest point, the 41-foot-wide portion of the lot is substantially larger than many lots in Brisbane that have a 25-foot width.  He added that the 41-foot width is enough to accommodate a fairly large house.


Commissioner Maturo observed that the diagram in the staff report makes the middle portion look less than 41 feet wide.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that the total proposed adjustment is 9 feet, making the narrowest portion 41 feet wide.


Commissioner Maturo noted that the correspondence in the agenda packet refers to two trees, one of which is an oak that cannot be removed.  She asked about the status of the other tree.  Senior Planner Tune said three acacia trees had been removed.  He referred to the last page of the handouts highlighting the tree locations.


Commissioner Hawawini commented that one of the letters from a neighbor requests that the project be subject to design review, and he asked about that possibility.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the Planning Commission has the ability to require design review as a condition of approval for the variance.  He noted that design review can be required of single-family homes, such as in the case of density transfers in the Brisbane Acres per the R-BA District regulations.


Chairman Hunter clarified that without the existing duplex in the middle, that parcel could be divided to create two standard-size lots.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that understanding.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant first.  He asked members of the public to limit their initial remarks to 5 to 7 minutes to allow time for others to speak.  He said the Commission will allow speakers to offer additional comments after everyone else has had a chance to be heard.


Joel Diaz, applicant, requested approval of the proposed variance.  He clarified that the two pairs of lots are currently 50 feet wide, and the variance was needed to maintain a 5-foot setback around the existing structure on one pair.  He said alternatives to a variance could include removing the existing duplex or a small section to provide a standard 50-foot lot width for the vacant portion of the property.  He pointed out that narrowing the vacant building site would also reduce the size of whatever building is constructed there, which would minimize its mass and visual impacts.


Mr. Diaz stated that he measured all the trees on the lot and identified two trees that were large enough to be subject to the City’s heritage tree ordinance.  He noted that acacias are not considered protected heritage trees.  He said the City does allow property owners to prune heritage trees and reduce their height.


Chairman Hunter asked if Mr. Diaz planned to keep the existing building.  Mr. Diaz confirmed that intent.  He said the building was structurally sound; although, it does need some work.


Commissioner Jameel asked if there was enough space to meet the City’s minimum parking requirements for a new building, and Mr. Diaz said adequate space was available.


Commissioner Jameel asked if a retaining wall would be needed to stabilize the steep slope.  Mr. Diaz responded that a retaining wall would be necessary for any building in that area.  He said that if a house is built, it would have a driveway and garage, providing two covered parking spaces and two driveway spaces.


Chairman Hunter reviewed correspondence pertaining to this application, including a May 9 letter from Mr. Diaz regarding tree removal; a response letter to Mr. Diaz from Assistant to the City Manager Fred Smith; a letter from Paul Ashby, a tenant at 355-357 Humboldt, expressing concerns about the process; an email from Rosemary Slade opposing the variance; a June 8 letter from Frances Harrison; and a letter from Dennis Penisi.  He said all of these communications would be made part of the record in this matter.


Chairman Hunter invited comments from members of the public.


Peter Joseph asked about the size of the two lots being proposed.  Chairman Hunter responded that one lot would be approximately 5,979 square feet and the other would be 5,021 square feet.  Mr. Joseph commented that variances are generally not good for the community.  He cited the example of a project recently approved on Monterey Street with tandem parking that would result in cars backing out onto the street.


Frances Harrison said she lived next to the subject property.  She read a letter expressing opposition to the variance because of concerns about density; parking; the steep and narrow topography of the vacant lot; and the placement and height of the building allowed.  She recommended keeping the lot green and beautiful.  She said the existing oak tree has been over-pruned, and she objected to removal of more trees.


Ms. Harrison noted that approving this variance application will make Humboldt Road an undesirable, congested residential area.  She asked where a new sewer line would be placed and said the present sewer line to the existing house was bootlegged to connect to her sewer line.  She questioned the adequacy of the water and sewer capacity to serve another house.


Ms. Harrison commented that the subject lot has fabulous views of the Bay and the Mountain.  She said she did not know why the existing house was considered nonconforming, and noted that the small apartment has been there for many years.


Ms. Harrison clarified that she was not opposing all development of the site, but thought Mr. Diaz could come up with a better plan.


Linda Salmon emphasized the need to make sure in-fill development in Brisbane is appropriate for the community.  She expressed concern about the stability of the slope on the subject property and the existing oak tree.  She noted that the existing duplex was placed on the site because of its open space, views, and natural beauty.  She said Humboldt Road is very narrow, and widening the road could cause additional problems.  


Ms. Salmon expressed her opinion that granting a variance will encourage real estate speculators to buy up similar homes on large lots in Brisbane so they can build expensive, large houses.  She said people in Brisbane want to preserve its unique sense of place, and granting variances of this type will detract from its character.


Ms. Salmon noted there are already sewer problems because of the illegal tie-in, which disturbed the land and caused slides onto the properties below.  She urged the Planning Commission to scrutinize this application carefully.  She advocated design review for single-family houses to ensure compatibility with other houses in their neighborhoods.


Terry O’Connell said that although she was not directly affected by the proposed lot line adjustment, she was concerned about this application.  She referred to a photograph showing a fence the applicant constructed next to the house to make it look like the lot line.  She noted that if the variance is granted, the existing entrance to the bottom floor of the duplex will have to be removed.  She observed that the existing house needs considerable work and will probably be torn down and replaced with another massive house. 


Ms. O’Connell stated that because the driveway is virtually unusable due to its slope, tenants park along Humboldt Road where the street would be widened.  She questioned where vehicles will park when those on-street spaces are eliminated.


Ms. O’Connell said construction of a new house will require significant excavation into the steep slopes.  She expressed her opinion that it would be unsafe and wrong to allow this application.  She cautioned that granting the variance will set a bad precedent and exacerbate soil instability and parking problems.


Ms. O’Connell read a letter from Michele Salmon opposing the variance.  In the letter, Ms. Salmon expressed her opinion that there was no valid reason justifying a variance.  The letter indicated that the 35 percent slope of the lot and access from one City street make the site unsuitable for additional building.  Ms. Salmon warned that the variance will set a negative precedent for allowing privilege over public benefit.  She urged the Commission not to approve the applicant’s request.


Dana Dillworth argued that keeping the property in its current form would not deprive the owner of privileges enjoyed by others because there are better alternatives available.  She cited condominium agreements and tenancy in common agreements as better options than cutting the lot down the middle and creating two nonconformances.


Ms. Dillworth noted that  the Planning Commission had denied an earlier request for a variance to create two 37.5-feet-wide lots out of a 75-by-100-foot property on Alvarado Street that is currently for sale.  She understood that there was a legal prohibition against creating nonconformances in properties that have been in continuous ownership.  Ms. Dillworth noted that, as a result, she decided not to buy a parcel adjoining property she once owned.


Ms. Dillworth reminded the Planning Commission of another proposal involvling a lot line adjustment were the owner had built a new house next to his existing house, and then he came back to the City for a variance so he would not have to correct the  nonconformities of his older house.  Ms. Dillworth expressed concern regarding allowing more development on a site that already has inadequate parking for the existing duplex tenants.


Kanji Nishijima noted that when he purchased a new house in Brisbane a year and a half ago, the builder explained that the house’s unique design was the result of the City’s rules and regulations.  Mr. Nishijima stated that he and his wife were impressed with the controls the City imposed to reflect the concerns of its residents and would rather live in this kind of community than have a standard house.  He said he did not want to see the City grant exceptions and variances.  He urged the Planning Commission to maintain the small-town atmosphere and character by upholding its existing standards and denying the variance.


Kai Foley asked if the Planning Commission received her letter on this application.  Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of Ms. Foley’s letter and said it was provided to the Planning Commission as part of the original meeting packet.  He invited her to address the Commission.


Ms. Foley said she lived in the large house next to the property for which the variance was being requested.  She noted that her house is much too large for its steeply sloping site, and added that she would not have constructed it that way.  She stated that she was working to make the structure more earthquake-resistant. 


Ms. Foley expressed concern about removing large oak trees, and observed that if Humboldt Road is widened, another oak tree will be jeopardized.  She advocated keeping open green areas around the houses on the hillside.  She said she would be interested in seeing design plans before the Planning Commission approves any variance.  She noted that there are creative alternatives that would result in an appropriate building that keeps the trees on the sites.  Ms. Foley recommended adding a condition to allow concerned citizens to review design plans.


Jeff Zajas commented that although he was not directly affected by the variance, lack of parking will be an issue for the neighborhood.  He clarified that he was not against growth, but had concerns about parking and the slope.  He recommended requiring soil studies and more information about the sewer system and the proposed road widening.  Mr. Zajas said he would like to see all these details and the full plan before any decision is made. 


Susie Eader noted that her property on Sierra Point Road could be impacted if the slope above is disturbed.  She questioned how the Planning Commission could make an informed decision without knowing more about the slope and the other concerns raised by her neighbors.  She urged the Planning Commission to require much more information before granting a variance. 


Dan Penisi speculated that the project’s residents might park on Lehning Way, because it is closer to the rear of the subject property.  He said the area is already congested because of the narrow roadway, difficult access, and on-street parking.  He added that most people in Brisbane do not use their garages for parking.


Linda Salmon commented that variations in lot size contribute to Brisbane’s unique character.  She pointed out that there are beautiful gardens and green space on many large lots, and most people would like to preserve this natural beauty.  She recognized that large lots invite big houses, but she recommended that the Planning Commission discourage maximum lot coverage and dense in-fill development. 


Jeff Zajas requested that the City require a fence along the rear of the property to prevent access from Lehning Way.


Frances Harrison explained that she placed a chain across her driveway from Lehning Way after an old fence blew down.  She assured the City that no one will be driving across her lot to access the subject property.  She said the surface is covered with gravel on top of the sewer line so plants will not grow there.


Dan Pennisi asked if a third house will be constructed near the bottom of the lot.  Chairman Hunter stated that secondary dwelling units can be approved by the Community Development Director.  He said the City would have to review the plans and evaluate the situation if and when such an application is submitted.


Joel Diaz clarified that there are currently two building sites on the 355-357 Humboldt Road property, so he was not asking for more than what was already there.  He stated that he was interested in working with his neighbors to resolve their concerns, but would consider alternatives if the Planning Commission denies the variance request.  


Mr. Diaz said he wanted to correct some misstatements and misconceptions.  He reported that he measured the street and determined that the road width was approximately 18 feet in the narrowest section and wider in others.  He noted that the extra 2 feet can easily be accommodated without a bridge or any other kind of superstructure.


Mr. Diaz stated that the City already has information about slope stability.  He observed that the adjacent property owned by Ms. Foley has the same degree of slope.  He advised that any new house will be constructed on deep piers that will hold up both the house and the slope behind it.


Mr. Diaz commented that the City allows variances because it recognizes that there are unique situations that warrant exceptions.  He said other people get variances for minor exceptions to avoid unnecessary hardship.  He noted this variance will simply reconfigure the property boundaries and will not affect anyone else.  He added that there will still be two building sites on the property.


Mr. Diaz advised that it was very unlikely that a detached secondary unit would be built at the bottom of the hill because of the lot coverage limit.  He said that if a future owner wanted to add a second unit, it would probably be built as part of the main house.


Mr. Diaz stated that condominiums are not allowed in the R-1 District, so that option was not available.  He reminded the Planning Commission that all details of a building project would be worked out as part of the building permit process and did not need to be addressed for a lot line adjustment.  He urged the Planning Commission to uphold the law and the rights of property owners rather than catering to the objections of the members of the public who spoke.


Jeff Zajas said he sympathized with Mr. Diaz and his situation.  He suggested that the Planning Commission consider a compromise by imposing a condition requiring detailed plans to be submitted prior to allowing a variance.  He urged the Commission to find out more about the applicant’s plans and how the concerns of adjacent property owners will be addressed as a prerequisite.


Kai Foley acknowledged that the Planning Commission must uphold its rules and laws.  She observed that there are many people in the community who were not pleased with Mr. Diaz’s plans and who feared his development.  She requested an opportunity to review detailed design plans.


Linda Salmon noted that granting a variance in this case will allow Mr. Diaz to sell the lot to a new buyer, who will inherit the problems.  She pointed out that the existing duplex already allows two families to live on the property, and she objected to creating a nonconforming building site.  She urged the Planning Commission to deny the variance in this case.


Raymond Liu observed that members of the community are opposing this variance application, because of concerns that it will jeopardize Brisbane’s small-town character.  He said Brisbane’s zoning regulations are intended to protect the town’s character, and allowing variances undermines the public will.  He expressed his opinion that variances should not be granted except for cases of extreme hardship.  Mr. Liu opposed the variance.


Chairman Hunter thanked the applicant and members of the public for their comments.  He said the Planning Commission will take them into consideration, along with the letters and emails the Commission received on this matter.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission, Commissioner Jameel moved, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz not voting), and the public hearing was closed.


At 8:45 p.m., the Planning Commission took a short recess.  Chairman Hunter reconvened the meeting at 8:50 p.m.


Commissioner Hawawini asked Mr. Diaz if widening Humboldt Road would necessitate removal of another oak tree.  Mr. Diaz responded that a tree would have to be removed if the road is widened in front of both sites; however, if widening is limited to the proposed building site or if the road is widened on the opposite side, the tree might not have to be removed.  Mr. Diaz added that if the City Engineer determines that road widening is not desirable, the applicants can make a cash contribution in lieu of actual widening.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the City Engineer would decide what portion, if any, needs to be widened.


Commissioner Jameel stated that if the City requires the road to be widened to 20 feet and prohibits removal of the tree, the applicant will have to comply in order to obtain a building permit.


Chairman Hunter clarified that the only decision before the Planning Commission was whether to approve the variance for the lot line adjustment.  He clarified that road widening and other details would be addressed through the building permit process.


Commissioner Hawawini said he had mixed feelings about the application and the reaction of the community.  He noted that citizens tend to come to meetings and speak when they are upset or concerned about a particular application.  He urged people to be more proactive and take part in the General Plan update process, which will help determine the future of Brisbane.


Commissioner Hawawini reminded members of the public that the Planning Commission has to follow existing laws and regulations as a basis for its decisions.  He said issues like slope stability and parking will have to be addressed during the building permit process.


Commissioner Jameel agreed, and observed that members of the public raised a number of valid concerns that the applicant will need to address at some point.  He said these matters are not before the Planning Commission at this meeting.


Commissioner Jameel expressed support for the City’s road widening requirement as necessary for safe access.  He noted that the City’s regulations reflect the wishes of the community with respect to safety, quality of life, and the character of Brisbane.  He seconded Commissioner Hawawini’s suggestion about citizens taking part in the General Plan update process so they have a say in what happens to Brisbane in the future.


Commissioner Maturo said she was a bit uncomfortable making a decision on the variance without knowing more about what the applicant intended to do with the property.  She noted that the Planning Commission made previous decisions about a project with which Mr. Diaz was associated, based on information he presented, and then he came back with requests for changes based on unreasonable hardship.  She commented that the information in the agenda packet talked about removing only two trees, but the Commission learned at this meeting that a number of trees had been removed and/or pruned.  Commissioner Maturo stated that was confused about exactly what the applicant had requested and what the City had allowed.  She questioned why the Planning Commission was being asked to move forward with exceptions before knowing what exactly was being proposed.  


Commissioner Maturo said she understood that the applicant’s property was currently approximately 11,000 square feet divided into four lots, with one building, and the applicant was requesting a lot line adjustment so the property could be divided to allow an additional building.  She acknowledged that property owners have a right to develop their land, but noted it is up to the City to determine whether exceptions to the normal rules are justified.


Commissioner Maturo commented that design review was helpful in getting the Monterey Street duplex proposal modified to address concerns of neighbors and the City.  She suggested that a similar design review process could produce a better result with this application as well.  She advocated working together to arrive at the best possible outcome for everyone.


Commissioner Jameel expressed support for adding a design review condition for this project to give members of the community a chance to look at what the applicant was proposing to build.  


Chairman Hunter noted that a variance for a lot line adjustment is just the first step in a long and thorough process.  He said that until the applicant obtains approval of a variance, he will not know what he can do with the site.  Once building plans are submitted, the applicant will have to demonstrate the ability to meet all applicable City requirements, including parking and road widening, or he will be unable to obtain a building permit.  


Chairman Hunter recognized that the application indicates an intent to create two building sites, with an existing nonconforming building on one of the sites.  He noted that one condition for a variance is that granting the request would not create a greater nonconformity.  He observed that if the lot line adjustment is approved, a substantial portion of the lot will be less than 50 feet wide, which does not comply with City standards.  Commissioner Hunter said he would prefer to have the owner make a greater effort to bring both lots into compliance.  He suggested working toward more conformity rather than less conformity.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about the possibility of removing part of the existing building.  Senior Planner Tune said that chopping off part of the building at the existing lot line running through the middle of the property would result in a nonconforming setback for the remaining portion of the house, so that another 5 feet of the house would have to be removed to make it conforming.  Senior Planner Tune added that if the entire house were removed, the applicant would not need any variance.


Commissioner Hawawini noted that the concerns expressed by members of the public have to do with slope stability, soils, safety, tree removal, road widening, and parking, all of which would remain if the variance is denied.  Chairman Hunter commented that these are all issues to be addressed in the building permit process.


Community Development Director Prince clarified that building permits are typically handled administerially by the staff, not the Planning Commission.  He said the Commission can impose conditions, including design review, when it considers a variance or some other special permit application, but the Commission would not have this discretion in a normal building permit application process.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed his opinion that Brisbane should have design review, but noted that issue needs to be debated in another forum.  He pointed out that the Commission will lose a certain level of control if the variance is denied.  He noted that applicant could demolish the existing house and apply for a building permit, and the Commission would not be able to require design review in that situation.


Chairman Hunter pointed out that the applicant will need to comply with all City requirements in order to obtain a building permit.  Commissioner Hawawini asked if the Planning Commission wanted to require more than what was required for a building permit.  He said he would rather grant a variance and impose conditions than deny the variance and lose that ability.


Commissioner Jameel noted that design review would address most of the concerns raised by citizens.  Commissioner Maturo agreed.  She clarified that the Commission will not be able to require design review unless the variance is approved.


Commissioner Jameel moved, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to reopen the public hearing.  The motion was approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz not voting), and the public hearing was reopened.


Chairman Hunter asked speakers not to repeat previous remarks.


Joel Diaz said he would like an opportunity to clarify some misstatements and incorrect information.  He stated that when he purchased the property, he requested and received a letter from the City indicating that a lot line adjustment could be approved as an ministerial act if a specific portion of the building were removed.  He noted that the variance application, as an alternative, provides an opportunity to be sensitive to the wishes of the community.


With respect to tree cutting, Mr. Diaz reported that he sent a letter to Assistant to the City Manager Smith about cutting two specific trees along with a diagram showing additional trees to be cut.  He said not all the trees highlighted on the diagram were actually removed.


Mr. Diaz said he would rather withdraw the application than have the variance denied.  Chairman Hunter suggested that the applicant take more time to make this decision and notify the City if he wanted to withdraw the application.  Mr. Diaz observed that a continuance might be appropriate at this time.


Linda Salmon said she hoped the City did not assure Mr. Diaz he would be able to obtain a variance without a problem.  She clarified that variances are supposed to be for property owners who are having difficulty meeting requirements because of unusual circumstances pertaining to their property; they are not supposed to be used to encourage real estate speculation.  She observed that the effect of the variance would be to create two separate, saleable lots.


Ms. Salmon expressed her opinion that granting a variance would be premature because no building plans have been provided.  She urged the Commission to deny the variance.


Director Prince emphasized that the City and the Planning Commission are required to follow the law, and the law allows a lot line adjustment to be handled administratively if the applicant removes the encroaching portion of the building.  He noted that Mr. Diaz could still end up building two houses on two building sites.


Jeff Zajas observed that if the applicant can create two conforming lots by removing a portion of the existing building, he has a right to do so.  He said the nonconforming duplex should still be required to meet applicable City requirements.


Director Prince clarified that the letter Mr. Diaz received from the City merely advised him of what his rights were, but the letter did not recommend or endorse any particular course of action.


Terry O’Connell cautioned that if the City approves the lot line adjustment, the applicant could leave the duplex as nonconforming, and a future purchaser of the property could still come back to the City for a variance based on hardship and unique circumstances.  She urged the City to require any building to be conforming.


Director Prince explained that legal nonconforming structures are allowed to remain.  In this case, he said, Mr. Diaz could remove the encroaching part of the duplex, and he would not have to do anything to upgrade the remaining portion.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hawawini moved, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, that the public hearing be closed.  The motion was approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz not voting), and the public hearing was closed.


Chairman Hunter noted that the Commission can either act on the application or continue the matter to give the applicant an opportunity to either withdraw or modify the application.


Commissioner Maturo moved to continue the matter.  


Commissioner Hawawini assured members of the public that the Planning Commission and staff had the best interests of the community in mind.


The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Lentz not voting).


Chairman Hunter said the matter will be continued for two weeks.  He thanked all the people who provided input.  He pointed out that Mr. Diaz chose to come to the Planning Commission for a variance so he could consider what the community wanted, and he expressed his appreciation to Mr. Diaz.


Commissioner Jameel encouraged members of the public to stay and provide comments on the General Plan, the next agenda item.


Commissioner Lentz rejoined the meeting.

STUDY SESSION

1.
General Plan Update - Review of the Mix of Uses and Subarea Policies & Programs for the Owl and Buckeye Canyons, Quarry, Crocker Park and Beatty Subareas


Community Development Director Prince noted that at its last study session, the Planning Commission finished its review of the subareas along Bayshore Boulevard, and the City Council reviewed those sections at its June 4 meeting.  He said he anticipated that the Planning Commission will complete its review of all subareas in the Land Use Element at its next work session.


Director Prince stated that Owl and Buckeye Canyons are natural, open-space areas that provide habitat for endangered butterflies and contain several species of endangered plans.  He noted that the Canyons were purchased from the Quarry owners in 1989 by the California Department of Fish and Game, and both Canyons lie within the boundaries of the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP).  He said the Canyons are permanently protected, conserved habitat, consisting of 93 acres in five parcels.  Director Prince added that there is a high risk of wildfire in the Canyons.


Noting that there is no development potential in the Owl and Buckeye Canyons subareas, Director Prince advised that staff considers the existing General Plan policies and programs adequate.  He proposed a language revision to Policy 274.1 to reflect changes since the 1994 General Plan was adopted.


Chairman Hunter invited comments from members of the public on Owl and Buckeye Canyons.


Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, recommended adding language to Policy 274 about removing invasive weeds along the PG&E access road.  Chairman Hunter drew attention to Policy 271 regarding control of invasive species in the entire subarea.  Mr. McIntire noted that PG&E is responsible for much of the problem.  


Director Prince said the General Plan sets out general City policies and does not identify specific responsible parties.  He added that the City has no regulatory authority over PG&E.  Commissioner Jameel pointed out that PG&E is specifically mentioned in Policy 274.


Chairman Hunter proposed adding control of invasive plant species to Policy 274.  Other Commissioners approved this addition.


Mr. McIntire commented that there are rumors that the State is planning to turn control of Owl and Buckeye Canyons over to the County.  He suggested adding a recommendation that those areas stay under State control because the State has a higher standard of protection.


Director Prince clarified that Brisbane has no jurisdiction over State-owned land, and he questioned whether the General Plan was an appropriate place to express concerns about such a transaction.  He suggested that it might be better for the Mayor and City Council to send a letter if and when such a transaction is proposed.


Chairman Hunter asked staff to investigate whether there are any such plans and to bring this issue to the attention of the City Council as appropriate.  He proposed adding General Plan policy language expressing the City’s desire to have this area remain under State control.  


Director Prince cautioned about adding too many new policies and programs to the General Plan.  He acknowledged that Owl and Buckeye Canyons lie within the City’s sphere of influence; although, the City has no jurisdiction over them.  He again advised that the letter from the City Council expressing concerns to the State would be a more effective course of action than including language in the General Plan. Director Prince said he had no objections to adding a policy if the Planning Commission so wished.


Chairman Hunter urged Mr. McIntire to bring his concerns to the City Council’s attention.  Mr. McIntire offered to draft a proposed policy for consideration by the Planning Commission and City Council.  


Linda Salmon expressed support for adding a statement of the City’s intent in the General Plan.


Chairman Hunter questioned whether a statement about keeping the areas under the State’s control would preclude them from being transferred to Brisbane’s control at some point in the future.  Director Prince clarified that an action between the State and County would not be subject to review by Brisbane.  He expressed his opinion that the General Plan should not be a community wish list, but should focus instead actions that are feasible within a reasonable period.


Director Prince went on to review the Quarry Subarea policies and programs.  With defeat of the recent ballot measure for residential development at the Quarry, he noted, the Quarry retains its designation for Planned Development-Trade Commercial, similar to Crocker Park.  He said annexation and a specific plan would be required for development of this approximately 144-acre site, divided into four parcels.


Director Prince reported that the Quarry owners have been seeking to renew their five-year surface mining permit, a process that was put on hold pending the ballot measure.  He stated that the County’s planner indicated that the owners will have to revise the reclamation plan consistent with changes in State law.  The County anticipates receiving a permit renewal application by late summer, unless the property is sold and another use is proposed.


Director Prince drew attention to the General Plan policy and program revisions recommended by staff.  He noted that the drafted language for Policy 275, clarifying that a specific plan and development agreement would be required for any development proposed and deleting the old language referring to a property agreement.  Director Prince said the existing program language states that the environmental review must include analysis of visual impacts, but this is already part of California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) requirements.  He recommended eliminating provisions that simply restate the law.


Director Prince referred to the new program proposed by staff to investigate the possibility of routing Quarry trucks across the Baylands in conjunction with the development of the Baylands Subarea.  He commented that Quarry truck traffic on Bayshore Boulevard was a concern raised during the placemaking workshops.


Director Prince recommended eliminating Program 278a, regarding a schedule and ongoing monitoring program, because those items are already covered in Policies 277 and 278.  Similarly, he noted, some of the other programs calling for erosion control, best management practices, dust control, and compliance with other conditions go beyond Brisbane’s jurisdiction or are addressed elsewhere.


Linda Salmon stated that she was on the Planning Commission that helped draft the 1994 General Plan.  She explained that the reason some of these policies and programs restate CEQA requirements was to give Brisbane some leverage over what happens within its sphere of influence.  She said these provisions reflect the community’s wishes and could apply if CEQA is changed or modified in the future.  She commented that although these items may seem redundant, the Planning Commission felt it was important to include them in 1994.  Ms. Salmon suggested rewording the policies and programs rather than deleting them.


Terry O’Connell recommended adding General Plan policies and programs that reflect the specific desires of the City of Brisbane with respect to future development of the Quarry subarea.  She proposed stating that if the Quarry is annexed for light industrial use, that use should be incorporated in the General Plan with minimum standards equivalent to those applicable for Crocker Industrial Park.  She noted that this would help limit uses that involve freight forwarding, noise, and other such concerns already addressed in the TC-1 District regulations.  


Director Prince expressed support for this approach.  He observed that Crocker Park has standards for landscaping and other features that may not necessarily be a part of other trade commercial districts.  He recommended applying the same standards to future Quarry uses.


Carolyn Parker encouraged the City to annex the Quarry.  She said that if the San Bruno Mountain Conservancy is able to raise enough funds to purchase the land, having it annexed would pave the way for this process.  Chairman Hunter clarified that the property owners have the right to sell the property to any entity they choose, and annexation would not affect the ability of the owner to enter into such transactions.


Dana Dillworth suggested amending Policy 275 by adding “subject to a binding vote of Brisbane residents.”  She believed that the people were promised a say on the question of annexation, which should be reflected in the General Plan.


Ms. Dillworth observed that routing Quarry trucks through the Baylands will require further study because adding heavy weight on top of the fill could squeeze and spread any toxic materials in the underlying landfill.  She recommended requiring Quarry trucks to be covered when traveling through Brisbane to help control dust.


At 10:35 p.m., Commissioner Jameel made a motion to continue the meeting until 11:00 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


Director Prince stated that even though the General Plan has a horizon of 20 to 25 years, it can be updated at any time to reflect population growth and other important changes that take place in the interim.


With respect to allowing people to vote on future uses of the Quarry, Director Prince said that the City Council had agreed to let the people vote on the issue of whether the current General Plan land use designation should be changed to allow residential uses, but a vote would not be necessary for uses consistent with the Trade Commercial designation.


Ms. Salmon stated that the Quarry owners went along with the idea because they thought they could propose a development people would accept.  Director Prince clarified the vote was specific to that project.  Chairman Hunter said this was his understanding as well.  


Ms. Salmon asked about the possibility of changing the Quarry’s land use designation in the General Plan.  Director Prince noted that staff considered this possibility and decided to keep the Trade Commercial designation when the ballot measure failed.  He advised that redesignating the land as Open Space would subject the City to legal challenges, because it could be construed as a taking without just compensation.


Chairman Hunter suggested adding a policy requiring that any use other than what was already considered in the General Plan would be subject to a vote.  Director Prince observed that this provision might discourage some other benign use, such as acquisition by the Conservancy.  He said some people would not purchase property subject to that condition because it adds a measure of uncertainty.


Raymond Liu asked about requiring a percentage of open space.  Director Prince stated that the PD designation already requires a minimum of 25 percent open space, and the City can negotiate a higher minimum as part of a development agreement.


Kanji Nishijima expressed his opinion that the residents of Brisbane should have a say in any kind of development proposed.  He pointed out that the reason some developers might fear a vote is because their project is not consistent with the community’s wishes, and developers proposing something beneficial should be able to win the support of the people.  Mr. Nishijima said developers should work with the community and solicit feedback before they submit a proposal.  Commissioners pointed out that this restriction could also discourage some benign uses.


Mr. Nishijima asked if the 25 percent minimum open space requirement could be increased to 50 percent for certain kinds of development.  Chairman Hunter noted that this issue is something that can be negotiated when an actual proposal comes forward.  He said that given the topography of the Quarry, much of the land would probably have to be open space because it would be difficult to build.


Director Prince emphasized that the current policy specifies a minimum of 25 percent open space, but developers are encouraged to provide more.  


Commissioner Maturo recalled that the Open Space and Ecology Committee and the City Council have been talking about increasing the percentage as part of the discussion of the distinction between “open space” and “open area.”  Director Prince said there was agreement that City-owned property should not count in calculating the minimum.


Mr. Nishijima agreed with Ms. Salmon that Policies 277 and 278 and their related programs should be kept in the General Plan.  He recommended mentioning educational facilities to promote native plants as a possible use of the Quarry.


Commissioner Maturo expressed support for keeping the broad policy language and the programs.  She suggested changing the word “insist” to “encourage” in recognition of the fact that Brisbane lacks jurisdiction.  Commissioners approved this approach.


Commissioner Maturo asked if there had been any follow-up or mitigation plan in response to the study of drainage flows, siltation, and sedimentation of the Lagoon.  She recalled that the research indicated that the Quarry was the major source of these problems.  Director Prince said the City had proposed conditions on the proposed residential project to address these concerns.  Commissioner Maturo suggested working with the applicable regulatory agencies to encourage a mitigation program, and she proposed adding this as Program 278d.  


Chairman Hunter asked about the possibility of requiring mitigation and management systems.  Director Prince responded that the County will conduct an environmental review as part of the mining permit renewal process, and the City of Brisbane will be notified and given an opportunity to comment.  He added that the County received a copy of the EIR for the proposed residential project and the sedimentation study results, and Brisbane can address these issues when it submits comments.


Commissioner Lentz suggested adding a program to encourage development of an effective mitigation program concerning drainage flows, sedimentation, and siltation of the Lagoon.  Director Prince and other Commissioners expressed support for this addition.


Ted McIntire said he would like to amend Policy 279 to include wording about ascertaining the Quarry’s contribution to the problem.  He noted that his predecessor at San Bruno Mountain Watch, Philip Batchelder, had been looking at the possibility of restoring a wetlands area at the bottom of Owl Canyon.  Mr. McIntire pointed out that local wetlands and watercourses are a resource that could be useful to the community.  He observed that the water draining out of the Quarry should be viewed from this perspective. 


Mr. McIntire acknowledged that the community does not favor continued Quarry operations.  He said he understood that the Quarry owners are more interested in a commercial use than continuing the quarrying activities.  He thought that the best solution for everyone would be to purchase the Quarry so it could be used for an ecology center and botanical garden.  He advised that there are indications that San Bruno Elfin butterflies are returning to the area.


Mr. McIntire noted much of the land is not usable for development anyway.  He said he would like to see the minimum percentage of open space applied to the buildable area.


Ms. Salmon recommended rewording Policy 279 to ascertain the Quarry’s contribution to drainage flow and seek the development of an effective program for utilization and enhancement of this water resource.  She noted that earlier studies showed that much of the water draining from the Quarry is pure and uncontaminated.  She agreed with Mr. McIntire that the water from the Quarry should be viewed as an important water resource for the community.


Ms. Salmon advocated including policies and programs in the General Plan reflecting a positive vision of what Brisbane would like to happen at the Quarry rather than focusing just on restrictions and prohibitions.


Commissioner Lentz noted that Policy 274.1 talks about Quarry Road’s function as an emergency access road, reflecting the wishes of the public.  He said creating wetlands at the bottom of Owl Canyon was another topic that had wide community support.  He recommended investigating that possibility as a natural way to filter runoff as it flows toward the Lagoon.  Commissioner Lentz asked staff to develop additional provisions regarding wetlands creation.


Director Prince said he wrote letters to the State about wetlands creation, but the State had been waiting to find out whether the proposed development would be approved.  He noted the State is not allowed to mitigate impacts from private development.


Terry O’Connell asked about the possibility of including a General Plan provision to encourage the State to help recreate wetlands without tying that activity to development.  Director Prince expressed support for this addition.  He said staff will draft language for the Commission’s review at the next meeting.


At 11:00 p.m., Chairman Hunter proposed deferring review of the rest of the Quarry Subarea and Crocker Park sections to the next meeting.


Commissioner Hawawini recommended revising Policy 279.1 rather than deleting it.  


Commissioner Hawawini said he recalled previous discussions about notifications going through the State Clearinghouse rather than dealing directly with State agencies.  Director Prince clarified that the reference to the State Clearinghouse came up with respect to the role of the Bay Area Air Quality Management District and pertained to the process for negative declarations and other environmental documents.


In response to comments about creating an educational facility at the Quarry, Director Prince noted that another example of a benign use might be a resort emphasizing green building and preserving butterfly habitat.


Chairman Hunter thanked everyone who provided comments.  He encouraged members of the public to attend the next meeting when the Planning Commission continues its discussion of the Quarry, Crocker Park, and Beatty Subareas.  Director Prince added that the Commission would be reviewing the Brisbane Acres Subarea as well.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reminded Commissioners of the next General Plan study session on June 21 and the joint meeting with the City Council on June 25 to discuss public spaces at Sierra Point. 


Director Prince advised that a Baylands Specific Plan alternatives workshop has been scheduled for Saturday, June 23.


Director Prince noted that when the Commission completes its review of the Land Use Element, there will be a break from the General Plan update process during the summer months.


Commissioner Jameel proposed that the Planning Commission consider canceling August meetings.  Director Prince said the City Council already decided not to meet in August.  He observed that August might be a good time for Commissioners to schedule vacations.  He said staff will keep the Commission informed if new proposals requiring the Commission’s review are submitted.  Commissioners agreed to revisit the August meeting schedule at the next meeting.


Associate Planner Johnson reminded Commissioners to complete their required National Incident Management System (NIMS) training as soon as possible.  He advised that the last session in Brisbane would be held on Wednesday, June 30.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


There were no items initiated by the Commission.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to adjourn to the Special Meeting of June 21, 2007.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 11:10 p.m.
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